
1 

Board Members  

President/Compliance- 
Easton Craft 

Vice President/Legal- 
David Fosmire 

Secretary-Jamie Holter 

Treasurer-Harley O’Neil 

Activities-Maggie Taber  

Building and Remodel/  
Compliance- 

Cynthia Esselman  

Clubhouse-Kathi Peterson 

Grounds-BJ Oneal 

Reserves/Compliance- 
Steve Johnston 

Value of Views 1 

October Meeting Agenda 2 

Doing the Right Thing 2 

4-Corners Food Drive 2 

September Minutes 3 

Shoreline Workshop 5 

Blast from the Past 6 

Inside this issue:  

September 2016 Bulletin  

 
As Seattle grows up, views can go away — and take real value with them 

Excerpts from the Seattle Times, September 18  

Photo by Lee Lageschulte 

 
“People are very drawn to places that allow them to connect to the horizon, to 
connect to something they feel is part of a larger order. It’s kind of going back to 
the hunter-gatherer era: You climb up to a promontory, gaze around, understand 
your foothold in the surrounding environment. “ 
 
 “In the view-blessed Innis Arden community, as one example, covenants require 

homeowners to “erect visual aids” to mark any proposed housing addition or new 

home that could potentially affect neighbors’ views. Any affected neighbor, and 

every neighbor within 250 feet, reviews the plans — with the opportunity to ap-

prove or disapprove them — before they’re submitted to the community’s board of 

directors for its final decision.” 

 
“WE ARE LOOKING AT something really special here, architect Finne says — no 
wonder we so passionately maximize, yearn for, cling to, value our views.” 
 
“We in Seattle, let’s face it; we’re spoiled,” he says. “I just got back from the East 
Coast, and not many people there have any chance of anything like the views we 
have — downtown, Puget Sound, Lake Washington, Mount Rainier, forest — we 
have such a cornucopia of possibilities because of our Pacific Northwest land-
scape. It’s absolutely incredible. You travel and come back, and it hits you as you 
come into the airport. What an absolute blessed corner of the Earth.” 

http://www.seattletimes.com/pacific-nw-magazine/as-seattle-grows-up-views-can-go-away-and-take-real-value-with-them/?utm_source=marketingcloud&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Architecture+Enterprise+9.17+-+Subs_9_17_2016
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Agenda for the October 11,  2016 7:00 PM  
Board Meeting 

 
7:00-7:05    Approve meeting Agenda and approve 
minutes of last meeting 
 
          Committee Reports 
7:05-7:10    President 
7:10-7:15    Compliance 
7:15-7:25    Vice President/Legal affairs 
7:25-7:35   Building and Remodels-none 
7:35-7:45   Treasurer 
7:45-8:00   Secretary 
8:00-8:10   Clubhouse 
8:10-8:20   Grounds 
8:20-8:30   Reserves 
8:30-8:40   Activities 
8:40-8:50  Community Comments 
 
Discuss the update to Article IV Section 6 of the Bylaws.  
 
Compliance hearings: 

¶ 18025 17
th
 Ave NW – Rosenfeld – Oct. 19 

¶ 17770 14
th
 Ave NW – Tynan – Oct. 26 

Do you have any new neighbors?   
 
If so, please contact the Hospitality Commit-
tee so they can deliver a welcome packet. 
The hospitality committee is:  

 

 Innis Arden I: Brian Branagan 546-6773 
Innis Arden II: Moria Blair 801-7688 
Innis Arden III: Lella Norberg 542-4949 

Blockwatch Reminder 
Please report criminal activity to police at 911 
(emergency) or 296-3311 (non-emergency) as 
well as to csolle66@gmail.com. See 
https://www.crimereports.com/ for crime reports. 
Enter any address and ‘search’.  

Innis Arden Neighbors Who Do the Right Thing 
  

Several years ago Michael and Virginia Pigott moved into 

a house just went of us on N.W. 175th. During the several 

previous years before they moved in, the trees, shrubs 

and hedge in the backyard of  the property had crept up 

into our view. When the Pigott's moved into their new 

house, the first thing they did was hire a tree and yard 

service that began cutting, trimming and bringing all the 

vegetation into compliance. Since Michael and Virginia 

have moved in, there hasn't been a twig or branch that's 

crept into our view or that of our next door neighbor. 

They've been conscientious and thoughtful neighbors 

who've chosen to do the right thing by making certain that 

all the vegetation on their property is constantly main-

tained. My husband and I are so appreciative as is 

our next door neighbor who says, "They're just wonderful 

neighbors!"  So, on behalf of my husband and me, I'd like 

to publicly thank Michael and Virginia Pigott for consist-

ently choosing to "do the right thing" by being such 

thoughtful, good neighbors!  

  

If you have neighbors like Michael and Virginia Pigott, 

who thoughtfully choose to maintain their Innis Arden 

property consistent with the Covenants, please take a 

moment to write your thoughts and publicly commend 

them as neighbors who "choose to do the right thing."  

 

Sincerely, 

Kathi Peterson, Innis Arden Board Member 

4-Corners Food Drive to Benefit Hopelink 

 

The foundation of a strong community starts with four 

corners. 4-Corners.org is made up of the neighborhoods 

of Hillwood, Innis Arden, Richmond Beach and Richmond 

Highlands. The organization sponsors the annual Brew-

Fest and Food Drive to benefit Hopelink. These events 

enhance and strengthen relationships between the neigh-

borhoods. 

 

On Saturday, Oct. 1, from 1:00 to 7:00 p.m., 4-Corners 

will be collecting food outside Richmond Beach QFC. By 

collaborating with our neighboring communities, we hope 

to lavish Hopelink with much needed items. The items 

most needed at this time are canned meats (tuna, chick-

en, etc.), nut butters, jelly/jam, canned beans (black, gar-

banzo, kidney, etc.) and rice (all kinds). Please swing by 

to say howdy to your neighborhood representatives and 

drop off your donations for our neighbors in need. 

 

An alternative method for contributing is to make an 

online donation at hope-link.org. Your generous dona-

tions are greatly appreciated. 

 

If you are able to represent Innis Arden and volunteer for 

a 2 hour time slot 1-3PM, 3-5PM, or 5-7 PM please con-

tact Jane Mason at jmm1031@comcast.net. Your partici-

pation is greatly appreciated! 

https://www.crimereports.com/
mailto:jmm1031@comcast.net
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Meeting Minutes 

Innis Arden Board meeting called to order at  

7 p.m. 09/13/2016 

Harley O’Neil Jr, Kathi Peterson, Jamie Holter, B.J. Oneal, 

Dave Fosmire (acting President), Steve Johnston, Maggie 

Taber present. Easton Craft and Cynthia Esselman not 

present. 

 

Approved the agenda by 7-0. 

 

The August Clubhouse report was not listed in the August 

Bulletin. A motion to amend the August minutes and add 

the Clubhouse report to the September report passes 7-0.  

 

Innis Arden Pool Benefit: On Saturday, September 24
th
 at 

6pm there will be a live auction and raise the paddle fund-

raiser for the new pool remodel.  Tickets are $50.00 in ad-

vance/$75.00 at the door.  It will be a fun way to end the 

2016 season and help contribute to the new pool house. 

 

We had originally scheduled this meeting to discuss the 

update to Article IV Section 6 of the Bylaws.  We will be 

postponing that discussion until the October meeting.  If 

anyone has comments or thoughts about that please hold 

them until that time. 

 

Compliance: In the past month several compliance matters 

have been resolved.  We held three hearings in August: 

 

Compliance Hearing for 18419 17
th
 Ave NW  

Compliance Hearing for 1032 NW 175th Street  

Compliance Hearing for 17727 17
th
 Ave NW  

 

Two of those properties on 17
th
 Ave have filed applications 

for permits with the City and the property on 175th has 

been brought into compliance.  Thanks to the members of 

the Board and neighbors for your efforts on these and oth-

er compliance matters.  The Board will continue to com-

municate to the owners the importance of complying with 

the Covenants or schedule compliance hearings where 

there is a refusal to comply. 

 

We currently have a hearing scheduled for the 21
st
 of Sep-

tember for the property located at 17425 14th Ave NW.  

The owner has requested an extension due to a family 

medical situation.  The Board is happy to comply with the 

request, however due to the nature of the compliance mat-

ters in question all construction must cease until the matter 

is resolved.   

 

The board has informed the Wards that, based on commit-

ments we have received from them (including plan ac-

ceptance and a firm November 11, 2016 end date for exte-

rior work), the September 21, 2016 compliance hearing 

has been postponed to allow for these actions to take 

place.  

 

Compliance hearings:  

Motion to hold compliance hearings in October for the fol-

lowing properties: 

¶ Motion: compliance hearing for 18025 17
th
 Ave NW – 

Rosenfeld – Oct. 19 

¶ Motion: compliance hearing for 17770 14
th
 Ave NW – 

Tynan – Oct. 26 

 

Both motions pass 7-0 

 

Redditt Litigation:   

The LUPA hearing was held last week and the main case 

is scheduled for next year.  An update will be provided at 

the October board meeting. 

 

Buildings and Remodels 

The Danas at 1038 NW Innis Arden Drive want to install a 

192 square foot shed. It is far enough away from property 

lines. The Board approves the shed 7-0. 

 

The Wetstone/Schneiter’s at 826 NW 180
th
 Street want to 

install a storage shed, greenhouse and four cisterns. The 

family provided drawings and Cindy confirmed it meets all 

requirements. Board voted 6-0 to approve. Harley ab-

stained.  

 

Clubhouse  

August 2016 

Summer months are the busiest months for the clubhouse. 

Income was $3500 and refunds $1,350. July activity in-

cluded Activities Ping Pong, end of the year school parties, 

wedding receptions and Swim Team events. All of this ac-

tivity brings a tremendous amount of garbage and recycla-

bles. Recology will not be able to do garbage pickups on 

Thursdays and Fridays if cars are parked in the area east 

of the clubhouse and in front of the tennis courts. The June 

30 pickup was missing due to the parked cars creating a 

special pick up on July 4. Please do not park in that area 

even for a moment to drop off your child on Thursdays and 

Fridays. People are welcome to stop briefly in front of the 

clubhouse, not blocking the lane to the garbage bins, for 

drop-offs during the week. Just make sure to double park 

for fire safety reasons, The week after July 4, the garbage 

and recycling bins were again overflowing and a second 

emergency pickup was necessary. We believe it is basic 

trash generated by pool users. We’re going to suggest 

having garbage pickup twice a week next year during the 

summer months and build it into the 2017 budget, perhaps 

sharing some of the cost with the swim club. 

 

Thank you Will Lowell for coordinating the pressure wash-
(Continued on page 4) 
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ing of the clubhouse patio. 

 

September 2016  

August was a busy month. Income was $1025 with refunds 

of $525.00. We had a company party, an organization that 

has held their party at our clubhouse for 10 years and love 

our beautiful facility. Brewfest, a wedding, a private party 

and Einstein Middle School training event filled the remain-

der of the month. Parking and garbage issues have been 

resolved with the help of the tennis coaches and are great-

ly appreciated. Please call Laura Taylor for Clubhouse res-

ervations. 206.542.5558. 

 

I would like to publicly thank my neighbors for keeping their 

vegetation trimmed. They have restored our view and 

maintain the shrubs and trees. I plan to write a letter com-

mending them for their efforts and encourage others to 

write letters as well.  

 

Treasurer 

Cole Properties reports we are down to one lot already in 

collection and one lot sent in a good faith payment of $150 

and a payment plan to bring it current before year’s end, 

one lot who forgot their second payment and just three lots 

who shortpaid. Therefore, we are sending no one to collec-

tions this year. Perhaps the two-payment option allowed 

everyone to make their payments in time.  

 

At the end of August, there is $358,942 in the various ac-

counts. Because I did not have the expense report for the 

month of August, I referred to the Wells Fargo expense 

account and totaled the expenses through Sept. 13. This is 

almost one and ½ months. I was surprised because that 

showed expenses of $66,676.53 for that period. That wor-

ried me but after reviewing what Beth sent for the month of 

August, expenses are inline.  

 

I would like to end the month with a surplus AND get most 

if not all the projects completed that were established 

when we put the budget together earlier this year. Soon, 

each Board member will be asked to look at their current 

expenses and determine what will be needed to keep the 

Innis Arden Club moving forward in maintaining all the as-

sets of the club.  My hope is that we can reduce some of 

the legal expenses that have become a necessity in restor-

ing views.  

 

We have the 2015 Audit available for community review. 

It’s posted on our website.  

 

Grounds 

All things are good with the Innis Arden grounds, thanks 

for Greg for his keen landscaping eye, the wonder of ferti-

lizer, and a week of solid rain. Greg had been diligent to 

turn off the sprinklers during rainy times so as to save 

money. There is a possibility of a leak to one of the valves 

due to a city sewer truck that Greg is presently investigat-

ing and will update once we have a better sense of that. 

 

The play area looks great. Greg does a great job. We will 

look into the dandelions on the northwest corner.  

 

Reserves 

 

Blue Heron Drainage Ditch 

Work is scheduled to begin on the Drainage Ditch Repair 

project the last week of September. The project will involve 

cleaning out and deepening the drainage ditch south of the 

black corrugated plastic liner south of the Clubhouse, so 

that the repaired ditch once again routes storm runoff wa-

ter into Heron Creek at the correct entry point.  As things 

stand today, a break between the ditch liner and a con-

crete pipe allows water to escape and flow prematurely 

down the spur trail before it reaches the correct creek bed 

entry point.   When complete, we anticipate this trail lead-

ing into Blue Heron will stay drier during heavy rainfall, as 

it will no longer act as a swale for runoff.   The contractor 

will also make repairs to the spur trail to correct damage 

and will also make improvements to the final leg of the 

“ditch trail” where it connects to the main Blue Heron trail 

to the south.  

 

Trail Maintenance and Improvements 

The new handrails at the steep entrances to Bear and 

Grouse were repaired after apparent vandalization. We are 

currently planning safety improvements to the split-log 

bridge at the East end of Eagle Reserve and hope to get 

that project underway in October.  

 

Natural Reserves Resource and Assessment Report 

We have agreed to participate in the King County Conser-

vation District Urban Forest Health Management pro-

gram, in partnership with the City of Shoreline Parks de-

partment. This program provides funding for urban forestry 

initiatives on both public and private land.  A key benefit to 

the Club in participating is in the creation of a baseline re-

port on our Natural Reserves to be funded entirely by the 

program.  This “Resource Management and Assessment 

Report” is being prepared by American Forest Manage-

ment, Inc., a consulting firm selected by the City and ap-

proved by the Club. We anticipate this report will be a good 

starting point for the Vegetation Management Plan collabo-

ration with the City later this fall.  

 

Planning for Fall Planting 

Members of the Reserve Committee are currently planning 

plant purchases and locations for planting by Earth Corps 

in late October or early November.  

(Continued from page 3) 

(Continued on page 5) 
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Secretary 

We have an election coming up in January. If you are inter-

ested in helping, please let Jamie know. We have four po-

sitions open: Easton (elected to a one year term in 2016), 

Harley (elected to a one year term in 2016), Dave Fosmire 

and Steve Johnston (ending their three year terms). We 

don’t know who will run again. If you are interested in help-

ing with elections, please contact Jamie. If you are inter-

ested in a Board position, please contact anyone on the 

board for information. 

 

Activities 

Save the dates for upcoming events: 

Holiday Party - Sunday, December 4th, 2016 

  

Activities report: 

 

Monday, September 12th was our Annual Activities Meet-

ing Open House:  A fun and festive evening where people 

could meet and find out about our Activities group. 

 

Activities Committee Board Positions:  We will vote at our 

December 5th meeting on Activities Committee board posi-

tions for 2017.  All positions are open for election each 

year.  The positions are Treasurer, Secretary, Board Mem-

ber and President.  We think there could be several posi-

tions open this year and would like community members to 

consider becoming part of our board.  We have one meet-

ing each month, usually on the first Monday of the 

month.  The amount of work involved for most positions is 

minimal.  This is a great way to get involved in your com-

munity and continue to make it a special place.  Please call 

Randi Fattizzi at (206) 533-0740 with any questions. 

 

Rummage Sale:  We are still looking for space to store 

rummage this year as the pool house may be under con-

struction. One idea is for residents to offer space in their 

homes or garages. We may have to rent PODS 

(expensive...) and put them on the east side of the Club-

house.  Any suggestions much appreciated! 

 

The next Activities meeting will be on Monday, October 

3rd, 7pm at Randi Fattizzi's home - please come and join 

us! 

 

Council of neighborhoods  

The surface water utility is working on a master plan that 

will help manage Innis Arden runoff.   

 

 

(Continued from page 4) 
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INNIS ARDEN CLUB 
P.O. Box 60038 
Richmond Beach, WA 98160 

Weôre on the Web! 
www.innisarden.com 

COMING EVENTS 
 

Activities Meeting 
October 3 
At Randi’s 

Board Meeting 
October 11, 7:00 PM 
Holiday Party 
December 4 

 
At the Clubhouse 

Deadline for October Bulletinð 
October 16 

 

Community Notices  
(no anonymous items)  
Carol Solle,  542-4978 
csolle66@gmail.com 
17061 12th Avenue N.W. 

 

Remodels—Cynthia Esselman 542-3408  
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